Link Architecture for a Global Information Infrastructure

by

Jeffrey R. Van Dyke

Submitted to the Department of Electrical Engineering and Computer Science In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

Master of Engineering in Electrical Engineering and Computer Science

at the

Massachusetts Institute of Technology June, 1995

© Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 1995

Massachusetts Institute of Technology Laboratory for Computer Science Cambridge, Massachusetts 02139 This research was supported by the Advanced Research Projects Agency of the Department of Defense under Contract No. DAB T63-92-G0002.

Link Architecture for a Global Information Infrastruture

by

Jeffrey R. VanDyle

Subnitted to the Department of Electrical Engineering and Computer Science on May 30, 1995 in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Engineering in Electrical Engineering and Computer Science

Abstract

The notion of a link to represent an explicit relationship or association between entities has been utilized by numerous hypertext systems to provide a variety of capabilities, including quotation, navigation, annotation and knowledge structuring. The link mechanismdescribed herein provides the ability to relate entities in a global information infrastructure, the Information Msh.

The implementation of a link architecture shows the feasibility of a minimum nechanism to provide a rich set of relationship expressions as an element of a global information infrastructure. Much objects are shown to require a composite object mechanism and enhancements to their substructure interface. Much link endpoints allow the description of an object, some aspect of an object or a component of an object. The resulting Much link implementation provides first-order linking in an extensible and flexible architecture.

Thesis Supervisor: Dr. Karen R. Sollins Title: Research Scientist, Laboratory for Computer Science

Acknowledgments

Special thanks to my thesis advisor, Karen Sollins for her guidance and support. Her vision of an Information mesh provided the foundation for this effort. This thesis would not have been possible without her patient encouragement and ocassional prodding.

Thanks to Benveni do Vélez-Rvera and Alan Bawden for their detailed explanations of the Mash kernel and Mash object system. Their efforts provided a springboard to the implementation of the link mechanism described in this thesis.

Thanks to Mitch Charity and Chris Lefel hocz for reading and commenting on various portions of this document.

Thanks to the numbers of the Advanced Network Architecture group at the NIT Laboratory for Computer Science. Dave Clark, John Wroclawski, Janey Hoe, Lewis Girod, TimShepard, TimChien, Matt Condell, Robert Minnear, Lisa Trainor and Carret Wilman all created an atmosphere of notivation and support.

Finally, a deep felt thank-you to my parents, Roger and D ane Van Dyke, and brother, Bryan, for their love and care.

Content s

1	Int	roduction 9	
	1.1	Background	
	1.2	Link Architecture	
	1.3	Organization	
2	Related Work		
	2.1	Mennex	
	2.2	Xanadu	
	2.3	World Wide Web	
	2.4	Aquanet	
	2.5	Dexter $\dots \dots \dots$	
		2.5.1 Dexter Storage Layer	
		2.5.2 Dexter Component Information	
		2.5.3 Dexter Base Components	
		2.5.4 Dexter Storage Layer Functions	
		2.5.5 Dexter Runting Layer	
		2.5.6 Dexter SystemInvariants	
		2.5.7 Dexter Limitations	
	2.6	Oservations	
	2.7	Summary	
3	Inf	ornation Mesh Project 31	
	3.1	Gals	
	3.2	Constraints	
	3.3	Implementation Requirements	
	3.4	Information Mash Kernel	
	3.5	Information Mash Object System	
		3.5.1 Matsh Objects	
		3.5.2 Roles	
		3.5.3 Implementations	
		3.5.4 Actions	
		3.5.5 Parts	
	3.6	Summary	

4	Mas	h Objects as Linkable Nodes	42
	4.1	Naming	3
	4.2	Typing	43
	4.3	Substructure Interface	3
		4.3.1 Selector Exposure	4
		4.3.2 Content Manipulation	
		4.3.3 Substructure Interface Summary	
	4.4	Composites	8
		4.4.1 Need	48
		4.4.2 Composite Options	
		4.4.3 Composite Implementation	
	4.5	Node Examples	
		4.5.1 Dexter Component Pole	
		4.5.2 Aquanet Node Role	
		4.5.3 Aquanet Statement Pole	
		4.5.4 World Wide Web HIML Document Pole	
	4.6	Sunmary)
5	Li n	ık Architecture	56
	5.1	Link Attributes	57
	5.2	Implementation	1
		5.2.1 Link Utilization	61
		5.2.2 Relationship description	1
		5.2.3 Link Independence	
		5.2.4 Endpoint capabilities	3
	5.3	Link Examples	
		5.3.1 Named Link	
		5.3.2 Ordered Link	6
		5.3.3 Binarylink	67
		5.3.4 Link Example Summary	
	5.4	Extended Example	
		5.4.1 LCS Entity Objects	
		5.4.2 LCS Entity Links $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	
		5.4.3 Summary	
	5.5	Summary	
6	Gon	cl usi ons	73
	6.1	Mash Links	3
	6.2	Overall Linking Issues Addressed	
	6.3	Open Issues	75
7	Љj	ect-Rol e	77

8	Versi oni ng				
	8.1 Vérsioning Options	79			
	8.2 Versioning Implementation	0			
9	LCS Entities and Semantic Links	81			

This page intentionally left blank.

Chapter 1 Introduction

This thesis examines a *link* mechanism for describing object relationships in a long lived, global information infrastructure, the Information Mesh. The resulting Mesh link implementation provides a rich and flexible mechanism to relate information in the Mesh. Minimum link, object and system capabilities necessary to support such capabilities are described.

1.1 Background

The Information Age has created a need to manipulate a vast and ever increasing amount of data. As an example, consider the Internet: the traffic related to infornation manipulation has increased tremendously in the past few years [1]. Corresponding to this growth has been an increasing need for tools to manage information, particularly a mechanism to connect and relate knowledge.

The notion of connecting and relating knowledge has been a compelling vision since at least 1945 when Vannevar Bish suggested the implementation of a vast knowledge base [6]. These ideas have been further developed in hypertext systems, such as Xanadu [17], Aquanet [16] and Wild Wide Web [1], where links are utilized to explicitly represent a relationship or association between entities.

Hypertext links provide a powerful machanism to relate information. In the World Wede Web, links provide a means of information navigation. Xanadu utilizes links for quotation, navigation, annotation and commentary. Aquanet links are utilized to represent and discuss knowledge structures. Thus, hypertext link utilization includes: navigation, quotation, annotation and knowledge representation.

1.2 Link Architecture

We describe a link mechanism to describe object relationships in a long lived, global information infrastructure. Our framework for this effort is the Information Mesh Project: an effort to provide a minimum set of universal commitments necessary to provide a long-lived global architecture for network-based information reference, manipulation and access. The Information Mesh Object Systemprovides Mesh objects as the nodes of Mesh links.

The overall goal is to describe a minimum link mechanism which provides a flexible and richset of relationship expressions. One result of this effort is a description of the minimum system, node and link capabilities necessary to support Mesh links.

1.3 Organization

The examination of Mesh links begins with a description of several representative hypertext systems in Gapter 2. Systemrequirements, node capabilities and link characteristics are described in this section. These characteristics and the concluding observations are utilized throughout the remaining chapters. Gapter 3 describes the overall Information Mesh, the Mesh kernel and the Mesh Object System The system requirements of the Information Mesh are described and the capabilities of Mesh objects are described. Gapter 4 examines enhancements to the Mesh Object System to better utilize Mesh objects as nodes of Mesh links. Gapter 5 describes a Mesh link architecture and demonstrates the flexibility of Mesh links in several examples. Gapter 6 summarize the overall results and open issues.

Note that security and privacy issues will not be examined except where they directly affect overall link design.

10

Chapter 2 Related Work

The notion of a *link* to represent an explicit relationship or association between entities has been utilized by hypertext to provide a variety of capabilities, including quotation, navigation, inclusion, annotation and knowledge structuring. In this chapter, we examine a variety of hypertext systems: Manex, Xanadu, the World Wole Wob, Aquanet and the Dexter Hypertext Reference Model. We examine their use of links and describe how they confront hypertext issues, including:

- 1. Systemissues: Howdo system characteristics enhance or limit linking?
 - mini mumrequi rements: basic system expectations and requirements
 - scalability: mechanisms to deal with large system issues
 - flexi bility: provisions for a variety of hypertext nodes and links
 - security: machanisms to prevent unauthorized access
 - privacy: mechanisms to ensure privacy
- 2. Node attributes: How do nodes support linking?
 - naming: identification of nodes
 - typing: describing node characteristics, semantics and invariants
 - substructure interface: exposing node substructure for linking
 - composites: combining modes
 - versioning: supporting node changes

- 3. Link issues: Howare links exposed to the overall system?
 - link utilization: overall use and characteristics of a link
 - link relationships: ability of link to "talk about" or express relationships between entities (including other links)
 - link independence: ability to exist separate from nodes
 - endpoint capabilities: what can links associate?

Note that we focus on the issues of scalability, node typing (as a means of achieving flexibility among other things), substructure interface, endpoint capabilities and overall link utilization.

2.1 Menex

The notion of relating a vast domain of information using some associated structure was first described in Vannevar Bush's vision of the Manex: "Adevice in which an individual stores his books, records, and communications, and which is mechanized so that it may be consulted with exceeding speed and flexibility. It is an enlarged intimate supplement to his memory [6]."

Bish's work was distinguishable for its inclusion of an association mechanism the examination of one item in the systemwould suggest another. Bish envisioned this mechanism working in a fashion similar to the human brain: "With one item in its grasp, it snaps instantly to the next that is suggested by the association of thoughts, in accordance with some intricate web of trails carried by the cells of the brain [6]."

It is largely agreed that one outgrowth of Bish's vision was *hypertext*, an information management mechanismin which data is stored in nodes connected by links.

2.2 Xanadu

Ted Nelson's Xanadu Project [17] is an influential examination of a large hypertext system Xanadu utilizes links to provide "a connection between parts of text or other naterial... nade by individuals as pathways for the readers exploration. [17]." The overall goal of Xanadu is a distributed system of documents connected by links.

Xanadu documents are the fundamental unit of storage. Indeed, everything in the Xanadu system is a document. Xanadu documents "may contain text, graphics, links... or any combination of these... [17]." Xanadu documents provide no infornation hiding or abstraction layer; they expose their entire structure and contents, along with associated versioning information, in a manner allowing Xanadu links to relate any portion of a document.

Xanadu links are composed of "end-sets". Each end-set indicates "spans" or regions of text in Xanadu documents. Thus, Xanadu supports *spanto-span*linking by allowing its links to relate regions of text. The typical Xanadu link is a three end-set structure: a "fromset" which is an arbitrary collection of spans specifying the source of a link, a "to-set" which specifies the destination of a link, and a set specifying the link type or relationship being expressed.

Xanadu links are contained in nodes: "Each link resides in one place, the document that contains it. Links, just like text, are owned. Every link is part of a particular [document] and has an owner [17]." Links can relate other links by connecting to the link portion of a document.

Xanadu links maintain associations across document versions. "Essentially, the link seizes a point or span (or any other structure) in the [document] and holds onto it. Iinks may be refractively followed from point or span in one version to corresponding places in any other version. Thus a link to one version of a [document] is a link to all versions [17]." Unfortunately, the mechanismfor a link to "hold" onto a node across versions is dependent on specific characters remaining invariant: "a link is attached.... to specific characters and simply stays with these characters wherever they go [17]." Note that this mechanismwill break under a variety of conditions, including wording changes.

The greatest weakness of the Xanadu system is its expectation of complete availability of certain system information: "... every change must be known throughout the network the instant it happens [17]." In particular, Xanadu expects that all links to any particular Xanadu document will always be determinable. "The reader should be able to ask, for a given document, 'What connects here from all from other documents?' - and be shown all these outside connections without appreciable delay [17]."

In summary, Xanadu provides a link mechanism to allow reader exploration of documents. Xanadu documents expose their entire substructure in a manner allowing links to relate any portion of a document. Xanadu links are composed of end-sets and are contained in nodes. Xanadu links maintain associations across document versions and provide a mechanism for determining all links to a particular Xanadu document.

2.3 World Wide Web

The World Wide Web [1] is perhaps the best known, most widespread and most successful example of a distributed hypertext system. The Web allows navigation via links across the Internet and between documents. The incredible growth and success of the World Wide Web has exhibited the power of a distributed hypermedia system connecting various sites using "links".

The overall World World World (WW) paradigmis documents connected by links. WWI inks exist in the WW documents that are their sources. Each WW link specifies a relationship between two entities: the document in which the link is contained, and an identified destination document. WW documents are specified in HINL [5].

World Wede Web documents are identified through the use of location (a Uiiversal Resource Location or URL [2]) rather than in a location independent nanner such as Universal Resource Names [21]. ¹ This prevents the relocation of Web objects - they can not be moved from the location described by their URL For transmission purposes, WWdocument content is specified using Internet Media Types [18].

WW documents emphasize human browsing, and do not explicitly encode semantics. There is, for instance, no mechanism to specify that a specific page is

¹The latest draft of HTML 3.0 [19] proposes the addition of the (optional) URN attribute to describe the universal resource name for an HIM document.

an individual person's "home page" other than to imply it in the text or assume it from the URL associated with the Web page. In a related manner, HIML provides minimum mechanisms to assist browsers in presenting new markup structures. If a particular HIML markup is encountered for which the Web browser lacks knowledge, there is little or no fall-back; the Web browser can either ignore the markup or display the ASCII text representation. In short, there is no standard way to classify a Web document; any meaning must be determined from the accompanying HIML which, at least presently, provides minimum capabilities for such descriptions.

Documents expose internal content for linking through the use of an *archa*: In the WW an anchor specified section of the WW document is the source and/or destination of a WW link. An anchor HRF attribute specifies the beginning of a link. An anchor NAME attribute specifies an identifier whose reference allows the anchor to be the target of a link. Anchors can nested, but can not overlap one another. Anchors are limited in that they are merely arbitrary portions of document – there is no document typing mechanismwhich would allow associating anchors with a certain document type (such as the aforementioned "home page") or document substructure. In short, WW anchors lack the ability to be associated in some formal manner with a generalized structure, such as a particular document type.

3

WWI inks are one-way, two-ended and document-based. Links always describe a relationship between exactly two documents; there are no mechanisms to relate more than two entities. Links must be contained in one of the two documents they associate. The Web provides a mechanism to allow servers to add links to documents "by those who do not have the right to alter the body of a document [4]", but servers are not required to provide this functionality. There are no mechanisms to link two documents if the servers of both documents refuse the additional links. WW links are not first class and therefore can not exist independently of the documents they link.

² The latest draft of HIML 3.0 [19] suggests the utilization of a "ROLE" attribute which is a listing of SG ML name tokens "that define the role this document plays [19]."

³The latest draft of HIML 3.0 proposes the addition of an ID mechanism to associate document elements with anchors. Further, the draft suggests the addition of a CLASS mechanism to subclass HIML elements.

WWI ink types are specified by a relationship name. However, the present use of WWI ink relationship names is extremely limited. This is particularly frustrating because early WWdocumentation[3] suggested several link names to describe "relationships between documents" and "relationships about subjects of documents". The current HIML 2.0 draft [4] has minimal discussion of link relationships, merely stating: "Relationship names and their semantics will be registered by the WY Consortium The default value is void." The latest draft of HIML 3.0 [19] suggests an expanded use of link relationships to provide specific navigation buttons or equivalent mechanism.

WWI inks can become "dangling" links. For example, a referenced WW document may remane or remove the necessary anchor. Wrse, the referenced document may move or be removed in a manner that "breaks" its prior URL. There is no mechanism for a referenced WW document to expose invariants in anchors to allow a link to ensure it is less likely to become "dangling".

In summary, the WWallows navigation via links across the Internet and between documents. WWdocuments are identified by location, emphasize human browsing and expose internal content for linking through the use of anchors. WWlinks are one-way, two-ended, document-based and can become "dangling" links. WWlink types are specified by a relationship name.

2.4 Aquanet

Aquanet [16] is a hypertext knowledge structuring tool designed to allow users to graphically represent information and explore its structure. Aquanet allows users to interpret and organize ideas using Aquanet's linking structure to connect and express ideas. Overall, Aquanet provides an examination of utilizing hypertext facilities in the real mof knowledge representation.

Aquanet objects (both nodes and links) are typed, structured frame-like entities. Every Aquanet object is an instance of some type. Atype's definition specifies slots, type(s) of objects that can fill eachslot, and the graphical appearance of the ob-

16

ject. Type definitions are organized into a multiple inheritance hierarchy. "Aquanet objects of a given type include not only the slots defined by their type but also the slots that they inherit from their supertype(s) [16]." The inheritance rules of the Aquanet type hierarchy are taken directly from the Common Lisp Object System specification [14].

Aquanet nodes and links are distinguished by their use of slots. Node slot values are a named set of contents restricted to primitive datatypes such as text, images, numbers, strings, etc. Link slot values may be primitive datatypes or other Aquanet objects. Aquanet links can be viewed as containing named and typed endpoints.

Aquanet links are utilized as part of the definition, development and display of "knowledge structures". ⁴ As an example, an "Argument relation" is expressed as an Aquanet link containing three slots: the Conclusion, the Grounds and the Rationale. Each slot can be filled by either a "Statement node" (an Aquanet object containing a text slot) or another Argument relation.

In summary, Aquanet utilizes a type hierarchy to describe object types and multi-ended links to provide enhanced knowledge structuring capabilities.

2.5 Dexter

The Dexter Hypertext Reference Midel provides an abstract model of hypertext systems which describes the entities and mechanisms which allow users to create, manipulate and examine hypertext [12]. The overall goal of Dexter is two-fold. First, Dexter formalizes some of the hypertext notions we have examined, thus providing a vocabulary that can be utilized to describe a particular hypertext system's functionality and characteristics. Second, Dexter provides a model of the important abstractions found in a wide variety of hypertext systems, and thus necessary to incorporate into a flexible link mechanism

In this section, we examine Dexter in considerable detail. First, we examine

⁴The term knowledge structure refers to "...an interconnected network of information-bearing nodes that are used to represent the primitive objects and their interconnection in some domain of discourse [16]."

the Dexter storage layer which contains components that serve as nodes and links. We separately examine the composite information and base components which together construct all Dexter components. Additionally, we describe Dexter's storage layer functions and runtime layer. Finally, we describe Dexter invariants and summarize Dexter limitations.

2.5.1 Dexter Storage Layer

The Dexter storage layer models the node/link network structure of hypertext. It is composed of a database of data-containing components interconnected by relational links. The storage layer focuses on the mechanisms by which link and non-link components are 'glued-together' to formhypertext networks.

The fundamental entity in the storage layer is a *component*. Components are what are typically thought of as 'nodes' and 'links' in a hypertext system. The storage layer of Dexter doesn't attempt to model the overall content and structure of components, but treats components as largely generic containers of data. Despite the overall indifference to component contents, Dexter requires that each component expose *component information* and utilize a *base component*. Component information is described in Section 2.5.2 and base components are described in Section 2.5.3.

Also associated with the storage layer are two functions: a *redver* function and an *accessor* function. Together they are jointly responsible for retrieving components from the storage layer based on the specifications of the components. The exact nature of these mechanisms is described in Section 2.5.4.

252 Dexter Corporent Information

Dexter requires that each component in the storage layer expose *compart infornation* Component information describes certain properties of the component and provides a fundamental interface to the component.

Component information includes: unique identification, anchoring, presentation specification and attribute/value pairs. • Unque Identifier

Each Dexter component has a unique identifier (UD) assumed to be "uniquely assigned to components across the entire universe of discourse [12]."

• Andras

Each Dexter component contains a sequence of *advasthat* index into the component. Dexter anchors provide an indirect addressing machanism for specifying the internal structure of a component in a manner which does not depend on knowledge of the internal structure of a document. Dexter links utilize anchors to relate component substructure.

A Dexter anchor consists of two parts: an *ardro id* and an *ardro ulu*. The *ardro id* is an identifier which uniquely identifies an anchor within the scope of the component it occupies. The *ardro ulu* is an arbitrary value that specifies some location, region, itemor substructure within a component. The anchor value is interpretable only by the applications responsible for handling the content/structure of the component. Dexter anchors can overlap.

Anchors allow Dexter to support linking across component versions. As a component changes over time, the anchor value changes to reflect modifications to the internal structure of the component, "[t] he anchor id, however, remains constant, providing a fixed referent that can be used to specify a given structure within a component [12]."

• Presentation Specification

The *presetdion spaifation* is a primitive value containing information about how the node contents should be presented to the user. Presentation specifications are described in more detail in Section 2.5.5.

Attribute-V due Rins

Finally, Dexter components provide the ability to set and retrieve arbitrary attribute/value pairs. The attribute/value pairs can "be used to attach any arbitrary property (and its value) to a component. For example, keywords can be attached to a component using multiple 'keyword' attributes [12]."

Note that Dexter does not provide a formal component type model. Some component attributes can be determined by examining attribute-value pairs, but no formal type systemmechanismis specified. Some descriptions of Dexter suggest modeling a component type systemby "adding to each component a 'type' attribute with an appropriate type specification as its value [12]."

253 Dexter Base Corporents

Dexter *corporets* are composed of a *lase corporet* together with the *corporet information* described in Section 2.5.2. The *lase corporets* in the Dexter storage layer are: *doit corporets, corporets* and *links*.

Atomic Components

Atomic components are the finest grain members of the storage layer. Atomic components are largely opaque objects; the storage layer knows little about the contents of atomic components or the "within-component" layer. Atomic components may contain chunks of text, graphics, images, etc.

Composite Components

Composite components are constructed out of other components. The composite relationship is restricted to a directed acyclic graph (DXC) of base components; no component may contain itself either directly or indirectly and composites are only composed of *base comparents*.

Finally, it is not clear how the linking mechanismis provided with composite components. Dexter does not describe how anchors are related to composites; no mention is made of how anchors should refer to base components in a composite.

20

Li nks

Links associate Dexter components by describing a relationship between components. Dexter links describe their relationship using a sequence of two or more *specifies*. Each specifier describes the entities being related, the direction of the relationship and the presentation mechanism by which to display the entities. Dexter links are first class and Dexter links can relate Dexter links.

Dexter utilizes composites to model hypertext systems in which links are not independent, but are enhedded in modes. An example of this application of composites is the KNS [20] hypertext system "All links in KNS are *ehadted* within the frame (component) containing the source anchor. Since links are also components in the Dexter model, it may be argued that a frame in KNS is actually a *compate compart* [15]."

Dexter utilizes *specifiers* to describe the link relationship. The specifier structure contains: a component specification, an anchor id, a direction and a presentation specification.

- *compart spicification* provides a description of the component being linked. This description can be utilized by the storage layer's resolver function to produce a set of component UD matching the description.
- and a rid specifies the anchor to be utilized in the resolved component.
- *duction* encodes link endpoints as FROM TO HD RECF or NONE Dexter allows duplicate direction values with the constraint that at least one specifier have a direction of TO or HD RECT.

There are nany different notions of directionality. Grønback and Frigg [11] have identified at least three types: semantic direction, creation direction and traversal direction. Dexter does explicitly utilize a particular notion of directionality; Dexter provides directionality as a mechanism to support directionality semantics in existing hypertext systems with Dexter's two-way links. For example, Dexter models a one-way link system(such as HyperCard [10]) by using twovay links with the source end having a direction value of NONE and the other end having a direction value of TO 5

presettion specification is a primitive value that helps the runtime layer determine how the associated descriptor should be presented to the user. We will discuss the presentation specification in more detail in the discussion of Run-Time issues in Section 2.5.5.

Note that for a particular specifier, the component specification allows the return of a set of UDs, but the other aspects of a specifier structure are single valued and statically determined. This implies that all components resolvable from a particular component specification must support the same anchor id and presentation.

6

254 Dexter Storage Layer Functions

As we have previously mentioned, the storage layer utilizes a resolver and accessor function to retrieve components.

Aressor Function

The accessor function of the hypertext is responsible for "accessing" a component, given its UD That is the accessor function is responsible for retrieving the component corresponding to a given UD

Deter Rescuer Faction

The resolver function must be able to produce all possible valid component UDs for any given description or "component specification".

Dexter remains silent on the machanism and implementation of resolver func-

tions, including the domain and syntax of specifications, but justifies their need:

⁵ HyperCard links can only be traversed from source to destination. "This is because HyperCard links are implemented as 'CO statements in a script in the link's source component. This also means that links cannot normally be seen from their destination cards [11]."

 $^{^{6}}$ In [25], Penzo, Sola and Vitali propose modifications to Dexter to support dynamic determination of anchor ids.

"The use of UD as a basic addressing machanismin hypertext may be too restrictive. Rather, when [the component specification described in a specifier of a] link is followed, the specification must be 'resolved', if possible, to a UD(or set of UD) which then can be used to access the correct component(s)."

255 Dexter Rutine Layer

The runtime layer specifies the tools for a user to access, view and manipulate the node/link network structure. The runtime layer tools can treat components as more than generic containers of data – utilizing the actual contents.

The runtimal ayer utilizes the *presentation spaifution* values associated with components and link specifiers to determine how a component should be presented to an end user. "Thus, the way in which a component is presented to the user can be a function not only of the specific hypertext tool that is doing the presentation (i.e., the specific run-time layer), but can also be a property of the component itself and/or of the access path (link) taken to that component [12]." Thus, the runtime layer is the layer at which dynamic mechanismis determined, while the storage and component level mechanisms previously described implement hypertext as an essentially passive data structure.

256 Dexter SystemInvariants

The Dexter model requires that several invariants be maintained at all times by the hypertext system. These invariants are expected to be implemented in a fashion to ensure they are maintained when creating, modifying or utilizing components.

Among the Dexter invariants are:

- Link specifiers must have at least one specifier with the direction of TO or HIDRECT Thus, all links must point to some component.
- The accessor functions must be an invertible mapping from UD to components. This implies that every component must have exactly one UD

- The resolver function must be able to produce all possible valid UD. This implies that any possible component descriptions must be resolvable to a complete set of component UD.
- Composite components must contain no cycles in the component/subcomponent relationship. Thus, no component may be a subcomponent (directly or transitively) of itself.
- Links may not be 'dangling'. The specifiers of a link must always resolve to a set of components containing the associated anchorid. Any component changes must be reflected in links. Thus, any Dexter-based hypertext systemmust ensure that any component changes result in the immediate update and modification of links to reflect the changes.

257 Dexter linitations

Dexter is limited in several respects.

- The Dexter system invariants ignore large distributed system issues, such as unavailability. For instance, the need to prevent 'dangling links' ignores the diffiulty of providing and maintaining such information across a widely distributed system.
- 2. Dexter does not explicitly provide a component typing machanism. Some component attributes can be determined from examination of the component information such as attribute-value pairs, but there is no formal machanism to associate a component type with invariants such as the anchors available.
- 3. Dexter anchors are little more than arbitrary identifiers of values. Dexter provides no mechanism associate formally a particular set of anchors with a particular type of component. Nor is there any way to specify certain content characteristics with particular anchor ids. Finally, Dexter anchors do not provide any context; Dexter assumes that all component anchors are valid at all times.

- 4. Dexter link specifiers are limited in dynamic endpoint component determination – the component specification portion permits the dynamic determination of a set of UD, but the other specifier portions are single valued and statically determined. Thus, all components resolvable from a particular component specification must support the same anchor id and presentation.
- 5. Dexter provides only limited motivation for link directionality. Dexter directionality is notivated as a mechanism to support directionality semantics in existing hypermedia systems, but, as shown by Grønback and Trigg, it is insufficient "to model the ways people interpret link direction in practice [11]."

2.6 Observations

Several observations about the overall characteristics of the previously described hypertext system:

1. Scalability is often ignored.

Dexter and Xanadu require links and other systeminformation be completely available – an unrealistic expectation for distributed systems. The World Wide Web's association of documents with location limits the ability to relocate documents.

- 2. No consensus on typing mechanisms to associate characteristics and invariants with nodes and links. Typing mechanisms include:
 - m typing

Xanadu provides no node types. The lack of a node type means that there is no mechanism to associate attributes tightly with a document.

• single value

The WWutilizes a single value, a relation name, to express link types. Single value types are usually selected from a standard set supplied by the systemor maintained by some authority. For example, WW relationship names are registered by the WY Consortium. A machanism to allow individual users to designate a new value as a type is sometimes provided, but such a machanism is usually limited.

Single value types generally do not allow partial knowledge of a particular type: either a type is recognized or it is not. All single value relationships must be made explicit by some entity; there are no implied relationships between values.

• headial types

Aquanet nodes and links are instances of a specified type in a type hierarchy. Herarchical types provide a machanism to relate a new type to prior types through the placement of the new type in the inheritance tree. Careful choices of inheritance allows new type to reveal details about its characteristics and capabilities.

One limitation of hierarchical types is the difficulty in selecting a position in the hierarchy to add new types. It is sometimes desirable to place a new type at multiple locations in hierarchy.

• attribute-value pairs

The World Wede Web and Dexter provide an attribute-value mechanism for nodes and links. Attribute-value pairs, while not strictly a typing mechanism, utilize a set of attributes to describe node and link characteristics. These characteristics are expressed by associating attribute names with values.

As with singular values, attribute value pairs must be limited to a standard set. A user can relate a new "type" to prior types by appending a new attribute to existing, well understood attributes. Unfortunately, must attribute-value systems do not provide a mechanism to prevent attribute naming conflicts. Further, individual attribute values suffer the same recognition problems as single value (either recognized or not recognized).

26

Each of these typing mechanisms has limitations. No typing prevents the exposure of document invariants. Single value mechanisms limit the expressive capabilities of individual users. Herarchical types limit type associations by requiring a single position in the hierarchy. Attribute-value pairs have naming conflicts which limit expressive capability. These limitations emphasize the need for an extensible typing mechanism

- No consensus on node substructure exposure. Substructure exposure mechanisms include:
 - *no substructure exposure*

The object is completely opaque with no generalizable mechanisms to allowlink associations. No examined hypertext provided such substructure exposure, but Aquanet only allows linking at the granularity of individual nodes. A lack of substructure exposure limits linking capability – node substructure can not be linked.

• etine context exposure

Node contents are completely exposed for linking – but not necessarily with any content invariants. Xanadu nodes expose their complete structure with no invariants, with a resulting linking schema which depends on character matching.

• abitrary and as

Anchors provide a mechanismby which links can "reachinside" nodes and "hold" onto node substructure. WW and Dexter nodes provide arbitrarily named "anchors" with no mechanism to specify context or semantics. Anchors provide invariants, allowing node contents to change while providing a consistent interface. However, the lack of a mechanism to specify anchor characteristics limits anchors to be utilized as arbitrary identifiers of substructure regions.

• sytatic anhas

Anchors explicitly associated with a particular HIML syntactic structure is a suggested addition to HIML in the current version 3.0 draft [19]. It is not clear if the present proposal allows for expressing semantic content.

Alink's ability to reference node structure is limited by the mechanisms provided by the nodes being linked. If nodes expose substructure invariants, either through anchors or some other mechanism, then a link can "hold" onto those invariants across mutations. It is unclear which mechanism is the best method by which nodes should expose their contents for linking. Limited anchor capabilities suggest the need for more formal structures.

- 4. No consensus on link endpoint capabilities. Link endpoint capabilities include:
 - no substructure linking

No substructure linking implies that link endpoints connect at the granularity of nodes. As an example, Aquanet links relate entire objects, not object substructure. A lack of substructure linking limits the power of links to express relationships between nodes which involve substructure.

• substructure linking

The WWand Dexter links utilize "anchors" for substructure linking. The WWIinks use statically specified link endpoints. Dexter provides dynamic determination of link endpoints through the use of specifiers. Substructure linking is limited by the exposure of node substructures.

• compted linking

Links may utilize computations on nodes for linking. Such approaches are useful when the item to be linked is not exposed by the node as an anchor or equivalent invariant structure. One example is Xanadu's mechanismof linking to nodes through the use of a computation involving invariant characters – presumably some form of character matching. Equivalent linking schemas night utilize character offsets or word counting to specify the endpoint of a link. The problem with computations is that they fail in the presence of mutable objects. This is particularly true for nodes which do not expose characteristics or invariants through some typing mechanism

dearly, a powerful link endpoint mechanism would utilize exposed substructure invariants, yet provide the capability to utilize computations on nodes.

- 5. No consensus on minimum link characteristics and capabilities, including:
 - nlti-drasion links

Xanadu, Aquanet and Dexter links can be relate more than two entities. The WW restricts links to two-ended structures.

• drationality

Xanadu expects a distinguishable FROMSET and TOSET Dexter, in contrast, narks individual endpoints as either TO FROM HID RECT or NONE WWW in implicit directionality from the narkup in a document. Aquanet does not have link directionality.

• pesetdias

Dexter links provide a "presentation specifier" with both the link and each endpoint. Aquanet utilizes a graphical appearance specification associated with node and link types to designate the presentation of Aquanet objects. The WW/tilizes HIMLas a narkup language to describe presentations.

• integenter links

Aquanet and Dexter links are independent hypertext entities. The WW and Xanadu require that links be enhedded in a hypertext node.

• mail endpirts

Al Aquanet endpoints are named. Some WWand Xanadu links are named. Dexter does not name its link specifiers.

Clearly, hypertext systems employ a variety of different link characteristics. It is not clear which mechanisms are absolutely necessary. Wwill utilize these insights to provide a reference for discussing the attributes and implementation of a global information infrastructure linking mechanism. Information Mesh Links.

2.7 Summary

In this examination of nodes, links and systemattributes, we have described how node attributes support linking, howlink relationships are exposed to the overall system and howparticular systemrequirements impact link capabilities. In particular, we observed the overall lack of consensus on the issues of node and link typing, substructure exposure, endpoint capability and overall link characteristics. Associated with these observations, we noted the need for a scalable hypertext systemproviding extensible typing and a formal mechanismfor substructure exposure. We described the need to determine minimum ink capabilities. Further, we discussed the need for a powerful endpoint mechanismutilizing exposed substructure invariants yet providing the capacity to utilize computations on nodes.

Chapter 3 Information Mesh Project

The Information Mesh Project represents a new paradigm for networked systems which supports the vision of widespread information sharing and structuring. The central idea of the Information Mesh is that the network exists primarily to maintain relationships among modes of information. The fundamental activity of network applications thus becomes constructing, manipulating and using these relationships.

The implementation of this vision has been centered around the notion of supporting networked *Mesh dijets* interconnected by *links*. The overall goal is to understand the minimumset of information services necessary to support such a model and push theminto the networking infrastructure. The result should shield applications from an ipulate transport level protocols.

Work for this project has resulted in the creation of a *Math land* and *Math dijet system* The Mash kernel provides information naming, discovery and relocation. The Mash object systemutilizes the notion of *rdesto* provide flexible, evolvable objects in the Mash. Poles provide an extensive typing mechanism to describe object behavior (*atians*) and object structure (*parts*). *Math links*, a mechanism to express relationships between Mash objects, are described in Grapter 5.

In this chapter, we describe the overall goals, constraints and requirements for the Information Mash. We describe the Mash kernel and Mash object system

3.1 Goals

The Information Age has created a need to manipulate a vast and ever increasing amount of data. As an example, consider the Internet: the traffic related to infornation manipulation has increased tremendously the past fewyears [1]. Indeed, the explosive growth and success of the World Wide Web, Copher and other Internet information navigators, combined with the recent commercialization of the Internet, can only lead to increasing growth. Corresponding to this growth has been an increasing awareness that current information manipulation tools are inadequate to an already vast information base.

The Information Mesh attempts to address the problem of inadequate infornation management tools by providing a networking substrate in which information manipulation is an attribute of the network, not the individual application. The hope is that "much as traditional applications utilize a database system, the Mesh will become the primitive abstraction around which applications are built [8]."

The overall vision of the Information Msh Project is to provide a long-lived global architecture for networked-based information reference, manipulation and access as a ubiquitous substrate for distributed and network applications and domainspecific knowledge bases. The implementation of this vision is expected to contain objects interconnected by relationships or links in a universal and long-lived information base.

3.2 Constraints

The constraints to meet the vision of a Mash of objects can be summarized as universality, ubiquity, heterogeneity, longevity, evolvability and resiliency.

• biwrsdity

The Information Msh vision of "a single model for information identification, location and access as a substrate for distributed system and applications [22]." implies that the Mesh must be universal; it must provide agreement on referencing objects and do so in a highly scalable manner.

• **G**qity

The Information Mesh must support "network-based applications accessing information that is distributed both physically through the net and administratively across regions of differing management policies [22]."

• Heterogeneity

The Information Msh should be prepared for changes in communications madia, transport protocols and networked-applications. It must support a broad set of protocols and applications, both those implemented and likely to be implemented.

• Logaity

The Msh must support long-lived information; it can not require that infornation be reformatted and it must support both old and newformats. Objects must be constructed in a manner that realizes that the same object may exist for hundreds of years.

• Euclubility

The Msh must be able to provide for changing semantics, syntax, structures and utilization of information. The Msh must be able to provide capabilities for information to be utilized in new and unexpected forms. The Msh must support new network services. It must provide for information noving both in physical location and ownership.

Mash objects must be made available in a manner that realizes that they may change location, ownership and behavior. Thus, we must ensure that Mash machanisms do not expect an object to remain constant.

• Resiliency

The Msh must provide resiliency in the face of unreliability. The Msh will exist in many situations of unreliability where it will be unable to locate or access information. Thus, the Msh must be designed from the start to provide mechanisms to deal with unavailability.

3.3 Implementation Requirements

The goals and constraints of the Information Mash imply several implementation requirements: minimal agreement, minimal coordination, and flexibility.

• MinunAjuerat

The need for minimal agreement comes from the pragmatic understanding that "we can not depend on any universal agreement on issues like a best way to find information, the internal structure of information or how information is internally manipulated by programs [24]." Thus we must minimize the requirements imposed on Mash entities.

MinmConduction

The need for minimum coordination of information flows from the need for resilience and ubiquity. The Mash needs to be highly scalable with diverse nachanisms to find, represent and manipulate information. These goals are best nat if the overall coordination between these capabilities – and any other core Information Mash services – are designed to minimize the required coordination.

• Heability

The need for flexibility is a result of the need for heterogeneity, longevity and evolvability. The Msh needs to support a wide set of global information architectures. Further, the Information Msh should be "flexible enough to encompass newnetwork services as they evolve. It should also support a broad set of expectations from applications as well as administrative controls. [22]"

These constraints imply that the Msh must be implemented with the constraints of minimal universality, but with an eye towards minimum coordination and enormous flexibility. Thus, we must minimize the set of required Msh functionality while still providing the sufficient flexibility to build a wide range of services on top of the Msh.

Note that the Information Mesh does not directly deal with security and privacy issues except where they affect design decisions.

3.4 Information Mesh Kernel

The first step in realizing the Information Mesh Project was the implementation of the Information Mesh kernel [24]. The Information Mesh kernel addresses several of the concerns raised by the Project. In particular, the kernel provides information naming, discovery and relocation as a powerful and evolvable component of the Mesh.

The Information Mesh kernel's naming is provided through the use of globally unique identifiers described as *pints*. Information about these points are stored in sets of attribute-value pairs called *factoids*. Information is located through a flexible and evolvable locating mechanism that utilizes meta-information about where points have been seen or discussed in the Mesh. Finally, the kernel provides a generic procedure dispatch mechanism

The Information Mesh kernel ensures minimum coordination by ensuring that information identification (points) is decoupled from location and retrieval. In particular, points contain at most hints about location. The overall kernel is designed to have minimum constraints on data representation and location to provide a flexible information infrastructure.

3.5 Information Mash Object System

The Information Mesh object system [23] provides the Mesh with a powerful means to create and utilize *Mesh dijects* – the chief feature of which is the capability of objects

to *play* a variety of *rdes*. Roles describe object behavior by specifying *atian*, *pats* and *rdens*. *Informations* provide objects with a concrete representation of a role capability.

351 Mesh Objects

Mesh objects are identified through the use of $\dot{a}ds$ Ords provide a naming scheme that ensures that objects can be uniquely specified throughout the global network. Our current implementation utilizes the kernel's *pints*, but we eventually expect to provide a more general identification mechanism such as URNs [21].

Object behavior is built around the notion of a *rde* Arole is a specification of an abstract behavior and structure, similar to an object class. An object *plags* a particular role if it behaves in the namer described by that role. To understand the interaction of *rdes* and *plags* imagine how an individual plays several roles in life such as parent, teacher, leader, follower, etc. This notion captures the key notion that objects can play multiple roles and that the roles played can change or evolve through time. Roles are further described in Section 3.5.2.

All Mash objects play the *djat-rde* The object-role provides a starting point for all dialogs with Information Mash objects. Since all Mash objects must play the object-role, we are guaranteed that the required object-role actions are answerable by any Mash object. Objects playing the object-role can answer questions about which roles they can play, allow the addition of new roles to play, and describe the implementation objects for a role played by the object. The object-role's actions and parts are detailed in Appendix 7.

352 Reles

Roles are composed of *ations*, *parts* and *ndows*. Actions specify the abstract behavior of a role. Parts specify the static abstract structure of a role. Makers specify the abstract mechanisms necessary for creation. Taken together, these three characteristics (actions, parts and makers) constitute the necessary characteristics for an

object to play a particular role. ¹ Wwill examine *actions* and *parts* in more detail in Sections 3.5.4 and 3.5.5. Since *nders* are not important to this discussion, we will not investigate themfurther.

Roles are arranged into an inheritance hierarchy such that if an object plays a particular role, it also plays all of that role's super roles. The inheritance rules for roles are based on the hierarchy rules present in the Common Lisp Object System specification [14]. The single root of all role inheritance is the *djæt-nde* which provides role playing capabilities as described in Section 3.5.1.

Roles serve as an extensible object typing mechanism. Roles provide invariants in object interface – objects playing a role agree to perform the actions, parts and makers specified by the role. Furthermore, role inheritance provides user extensible typing. That is, a user specified role's position in the hierarchy determines a subset of the user-specified role's features (because role inheritance specifies that if an object plays a particular role, it plays all of that role's super roles). Thus, one can determine a subset of a user-specified role's features from its position in the role hierarchy.

Roles provide flexibility and evolvability through the ability of objects to play multiple roles. Objects can play multiple roles simultaneously or even different roles at different times; the nature of an object can evolve in time by making the same object play newroles through its existence. Thus, never applications can have access to old objects via their old roles at the same time that never applications can access the same information by using never roles [23].

Roles are first class Msh objects; a role is a Msh object which describes the actions, parts and makers necessary for an object to play a particular role. Msh objects which provide such services are said to be playing the *ndende*.

353 Internations

Implementations provide Msh objects with the ability to 'play' a role by describing a concrete representation of a particular role's actions, parts and makers. Msh object

¹We use 'role' and 'plays' instead of 'class' and 'instance' to capture the notion that as objects evolve through time they may exhibit diverse natures by playing a variety of roles.

nay utilize multiple implementations. It is the job of implementations to actually figure out how to implement new nature on old objects.

Implementations are independent of roles. In theory, every object playing a particular role could utilize a different implementation. Alternatively, every object implementing a role could utilize the same implementation. In practice, it is likely that implementations will be packaged and distributed by a variety of information providers. Implementations provide an implementation inheritance mechanismsuch that if a particular implementation doesn't provide a description of some concrete role capability, the super implementations are examined for the capability.

Implementations are first class Mash objects; an implementation is a Mash object containing concrete *nethods* for actions, parts and makers. Presently methods are represented using portable lisp code.

354 Actions

Ations specify role behavior; they specify the formof interactions with any object playing a role. In this manner, actions specify the interface to methods. For all roles played, the following actions are special in that they are always answerable by an object for whatever role they are asked:

(actions-supported object role) Required for all roles

Returns the list of actions that the object supports when playing the role in which as ked.

(supports-action? object role action-name) Required for all roles Returns true if the object supports an action named action-name when playing the role in which asked. Returns false otherwise.

Note that roles allow optional actions which are not required to be implemented. Hence, the answer to 'supports-action?' must be true for *required actions* and may be true for *qtion actions*. The result for optional actions depends on both the implementation and the particulars of the object of which the question is asked. Optional actions are utilized for a variety of reasons. One compelling reason is to allowslightly different capabilities among implementations of roles, for instance, an implementation of a role which allows object mutations and an implementation which does not allowobject mutations. Such a mechanismis particularly useful for inherited roles where it is not always desirable to permit super role mutable actions. Optional actions also allowobjects to provide certain actions only at certain times.

355 Parts

Parts expose the abstract structure of an object playing a role; they specify an interface to object structure. Parts provide an ability to expose invariants in terms of object structure. Parts are divided into two portions: *put-nurs* and *put instances*. Part-names are described by the role. Part instances are created and utilized by Msh objects and exposed through several universal actions. Part instances can be specified through the use of a part-name and *sdeta*:

Pat-mans are relatively static structure names. In the original object im plementation, part-manes are simply identifiers specified by a role. All possible part names for a particular role can be statically determined.

Part-names may be either *nquind* or *qtiod*. Objects must implement the parts associated with required part-names. As with actions, the existence of part names is answerable by all Msh objects regardless of the role. The 'parts-supported' action enumerates the currently available part-names and the 'supports-part?' action determines the existence of a particular part-name.

(parts-supported object role) Required for all roles

Returns the list of part-names that the object supports when playing the role in which asked.

(supports-part? object role part-name) Required for all roles Returns true if the object contains a part-name when playing the role in which asked. Returns false otherwise. Must return true for all required parts and may be true for optional parts. Associated with each *prt menare prt instances*. Part instances are the Msh mechanism o expose a dynamic model of object substructure. Part instances may overlap or even contain one another; they can be dynamically created and destroyed. It is important to note that part instances do not have to form an enumerable set. Thus, it may not be possible to know all selectors for a particular part-name. Part instance utilization is determined by the object which contains them

Part instance existence can be determined through the utilization of the 'haspart-instance?' action. Note that there is no 'supported-part-instances' action to enumerate the part instance selectors (because of the potential innumerable nature of part instances).

(has-part-instance? object role part-name selector) Required for all roles Returns true if the object contains an instance of the part specified for the given selector.

Selection of part instances is largely provided by specifying a part-name and a selector. Asdata could be a range, words in a document object, etc., but this is not exposed by the role. Selectors always specify a particular instance, but part instances can be constructed in a manner such that their selection indicates the utilization of several part instances. Thus, a part instance can be a set of instances. Regardless, the original Msh object systemdoes not provide a machanism of expose the contents of part instances. Wivill examine an enhancements to provide such capability in Section 4.3.

Another limitation of the original object system is the limited capability to expose the selectors available for part instances. There is not, for instance, a machanism to enumerate (if possible) the set of instances for a particular part name. Nor is there a machanism to statically expose part instance selector criteria in the role declaration. One result of this limitation is that there is no machanism to declare that a particular part-name can have only one part instance associated with it. Indeed, there is no machanism to expose part instances available for any part-name, nor to specify the range of potential selectors. This is not entirely surprising as the part instance set – and valid selectors – night be large, arbitrary or unspecifiable. In summary, part support is achieved through three machanisms: the declaration of part-names in the role, the runtime determination of optional part name existence and the ability to determine the existence of a particular part-instance through the 'has-part-instance?' action. Not initially associated with parts is the capability for part content manipulation or part instance selection exposure.

3.6 Summary

The overall vision of the Information Mesh Project is a long-lived global architecture for network-based information reference, manipulation and access. One component of this vision is the notion of Mesh objects interconnected by links. The constraints to meet this vision can be summarized as universality, ubiquity, heterogeneity, longevity, evolvability and resiliency. The Information Mesh requirements for base mesh capabilities are minimumagreement, minimum coordination and maximumflexibility.

The Information Msh object systemprovides a means to create and utilize Msh objects. Msh objects are identified through the use of oids. Msh object behavior is built around the notion of a role. A role is an abstract specification for object behavior. Roles describe abstract functionality (actions) and abstract structure (parts). An object is said to "play" a role if it behaves in the manner described by that role. Roles serve as an extensible object typing mechanism- providing flexibility and evolvability to Msh objects.

Mish objects expose their substructure through the utilization of parts. Parts are composed of part-names and part instances. Part-names are static names for object structure. Part instances are the Mish mechanism to expose a dynamic model of object substructure. Selection of part instances is provided by specifying a partname and selector. The original Mish object systemdoes not provide a mechanism to expose the contents of part instances, nor a mechanism to expose selector characteristics for a part.

Note that unfulfilled from the original vision of the Information Mesh is a link mechanism to describe relationships among Mesh objects. In the next chapter, we will examine modifications to Mesh objects to better support Mesh links.

Chapter 4 Mesh Objects as Linkable Nodes

The Information Mesh vision of objects interconnected by links requires an examination of Mesh objects as nodes for linking in the Mesh. In this chapter, we examine Mesh objects using the criteria described in Chapter 2. Namely, we examine Mesh capability to provide:

- naming
- typing
- substructure interface
- composite objects

For capabilities already provided by the Msh, we review the implementation and describe any limitations or necessary enhancements. For capabilities not provided by the Msh, we describe implementation options, their associated limitations and the chosen implementation. Finally, we describe several examples of hypertext nodes implemented utilizing Msh objects and the described enhancements. Note that versioning, which is important but not central to our overall discussion of Msh links, is described in Appendix 8

4.1 Naming

Nodes in a hypertext systemneed to be named or distinguished in some namer. As shown in Section 3.5, the Information Mesh ensures that all Mesh objects are associated with a globally unique object identifier or *ad* which provides object identification and naming. Ords contain no semantics about object capability, location, versioning or typing.

Note that the Mash does not have a machanism similar to Dexter's Resolver function (described in Section 2.5.4) to produce oids from an object specification. However, such a machanism could be implemented as a Mash service. We consider such a machanism to be outside the scope of Mash links.

4.2 Typing

Node typing provides a machanism to describe node semantics and invariants. Chapter 2 detailed a variety of hypertext node typing machanisms including: no typing, single value typing, hierarchal types and attribute-value pairs. This examination made clear the need for an extensible typing machanism

The Information Msh object systemutilizes roles as its typing mechanism Roles provide a powerful typing mechanisms ufficient for Msh objects to function as hypertext nodes. In particular, roles provide object invariants and user extensible typing. Role flexibility was previously described in Section 3.5.2. The usefulness of roles as a node typing mechanismis strengthened by the observation that roles can support all of the typing models described in Gapter 2. More specifically, single value and attribute-value typing can be provided through object parts and hierarchical types can be provided through role inheritance.

4.3 Substructure Interface

As described in Chapter 2, links are limited by the substructure interface provided by nodes. For example, Dexter links are limited by the anchors exposed by Dexter components. Substructure interfaces provide invariants that links can hold onto across node modifications. The lack of substructure exposure or invariants clearly links link capability.

In the Information Msh object system, object substructure is formalized into *parts*. Parts provide a machanism to expose object structure in a namer similar to hypertext node anchors, but in a more systematic and generalizable namer. The Msh object systemprovides the capability to declare part names, determine part-name presence through 'has-part?' and 'parts-supported', and determine the existence of part instances through the 'has-part-instance?' action.

Selector exposure and content manipulation were not provided in the original object systeminplementation. We describe modifications to provide these capabilities.

431 Selector Exposure

The Msh object systemutilizes selectors to specify part instances and determine their existence. However, there is no mechanism to specify selector characteristics in a role declaration of a part-name. We describe a mechanismutilizing role declarations to specify selector characteristics and specialized actions which can utilize such declarations.

Role declaration of part selector characteristics allows one to describe part instance capabilities for a specified part-name. Thus, role declarations of selector characteristics constrain the set of possible part selectors for a specified part-name. We describe selector characteristics by providing a *selector type* with each part-name in a role declaration. We provide the following selector types:

unspecified characteristic of selectors is unspecified

unary-of one part instance (part selector is ignored)

set-of part instances are grouped into one unordered
 (no selection necessary)

named-of part instances are named with identifiers determinable at run time.

ordered-of part instances are ordered and determinable at run time.

The declaration of part selector types allows the use of specialized actions for certain selector types. In particular, parts utilizing a 'named-of' or 'ordered-of' selector type can (optionally) provide run time capabilities to create and remove part instances. 'Unary-of' and 'set-of' selector types ignore the selector for any part instance manipulation actions, such as the content manipulation actions described in Section 4.3.2.

Part-instance-names ('named-of' actions)

- (part-instance-names object role part-name) Optional for all roles Enumerates the selectors for part instances associated with the specified part name. Returns false if there are no part instances associated with part-name. Requires that the part-name be declared in the role as utilizing a 'named-set-of' selector type.
- (add-named-part-instance! object role part-name instance-name contents) Optional for all roles

Allows one to add a named part instance to the specified part-name. Requires that part-name be declared as utilizing a 'named-set-of' selector type.

(remove-named-part-instance! object role part-name instance-name) Optional for all roles

Allows one to remove a specified part-instance. Requires that the specified part-name be declared in the role as utilizing a 'named-set-of' selector.

Parts declared with a 'named of' selector type can be utilized as both an anchoring mechanism(named selectors serve as anchor identifiers and instance contents serve as anchor values) and attribute-value pairs (named selectors serve as attribute names and instance contents serve as values). Part-instance-range ('ordered-of' actions)

(part-instance-range object role part-name) Qtional for all roles Returns range of part instances in integers. Requires that part-name be declared in the role as utilizing an 'ordered-of' selector type.

(set-part-instance-range! object role part-name low high) Quional for all roles Sets range of part instances. Any instances outside of range are removed. Requires that part-name be declared in the role as utilizing an 'ordered-of' selector type.

(set-ranged-part-instance! object role part-name value contents) Optional for all roles

Sets a particular value in range to contents. Requires that part-name be declared in the role as utilizing an 'ordered-of' selector type.

Part instances do not necessarily forma discrete set. Thus, while we can always determine existence front has-part?', there is no guarantee that we can provide a selector type more specific than 'unspecified'.

In summary, the selector type machanism provides the ability to expose a minimum set of selector characteristics. We expect it will be necessary to provide a variety of additional selector types and actions.

432 Gottert Matipulation

In the original Mesh object system, parts expose the abstract structure of an object, but there is no generalizable mechanism to manipulate part content in a manner similar to "slots" in some object systems.

Part instance content extraction is provided by the optional action, 'extractcontents'. Part instance multification is provided by the optional action, 'set-partinstance-value!'.

(extract-part-instance object role part-name selector) Optional for all Poles Returns contents of a specified part-instance.

(set-part-instance-value! *djat de pat-nan selator ulu*) Optional for all Reles Allows the setting of a specified part-instance

Regarding content manipulation, two items are notable. First, implementors may choose to provide only specific part instance manipulation capabilities, for instance, if part contents are not to be exposed for security reasons. Second, the setting and extracting of values requires a machanism to describe the nature or type value of a particular part instance. In the following link role discussion, we will allow the declaration of part "types" to describe the nature of the part instance.

433 Sistructure Interface Smary

A substructure interface, while not strictly necessary for Mashlinking, enhances the capability of Mashlinks. We can be result of not providing certain substructure capabilities.

• no part instances

A Mash object may choose not to expose any substructure – with a resulting reduction in link capability. For example, if an object does not provide part instances then one can only link to the whole Mash object. In this example, the lack of part instances limits the expressible relationships because no object substructure is exposed.

• *no selector exposue*

Not exposing a criterion for reasonable selectors at the Mash level reduces the capability of entities examining an object to determine a suitable link. Again, such capability is not strictly necessary but providing selector criterion exposes object semantics.

• no general part manipulation

Not providing part content nanipulation limits the ability of someone unaware of an object's semantics. Otherwise, one could examine an object and its part

¹In our present system these part types are ignored.

content to make some determination about part semantics. Again, part content nanipulation is not strictly necessary but providing content extraction and nutation capability increases the exposure of substructure semantics.

In summary, none of the substructure interface capabilities are strictly necessary or required. Mash objects may choose to provide only a subset of these substructure interfaces. However, the exclusion of substructure capabilities by Mash objects limits the capability of Mash links.

4.4 Composites

Composites provide the ability to combine Mash objects into a single composite object - essentially, a collection of Mash objects maintained by a specific object. Composite objects express a requires relationship, a statement that a particular set of objects playing a specified role are "required" for the composite to behave in its intended manner. We argue that composites can only be achieved by pushing a notion of composites into the Mash.

441 Need

The notivation for a composite structure has been understood by the hypertext community for quite some time. In his Seven Issues paper [13], F. Halasz suggests: "The basic hypertext model lacks a composition mechanism i.e., a way of representing and dealing with groups of nodes and links as unique entities separate from their components [13]." Further, the notion of a composite component is formalized in the Dexter Model of Hypermedia System[12] which specifies composite components as a directed graph of components. Thus, composite objects can be justified by the need to provide composite objects at the Mash level.

A further notivation for composite objects is the nature of the Information Mashitself. As a distributed system, the Information Mash may be unable to provide complete information about an entity; such capability is infeasible in the vast domain of the Information Msh. This lack of systemwide knowledge implies that entity knowledge must be maintained by the entity itself. Thus, a composite object would allowone to expose objects at a Msh level as composites. An explicit specification of composite objects provides systemalevel capability and awareness when moving, copying or relocating objects. With such an explicit machanism, the system can ensure (within policy constraints) that if a composite object is moved, all its associated objects can be moved as well. This is particularly useful if an object is being moved to where it can not communicate with other objects – allowing the system to ensure that necessary objects are moved as well.

Thus, composites allow the "wrapping" of objects into a composite – allowing the composite to expose a new interface. This is particularly useful if one needs a new interface to an object, but can not make the object play a new role. In a related namer, composites allow the "bundling" of independent Mash links with an object. The need and machanism for "bundling" Mash links is described in further detail in Section 5.2.3.

442 **Composite Options**

There are several possible implementations of Composite objects. Security and availability considerations limit our implementation options. The main issue is whether composites can be implemented using the basic Msh capabilities or whether composites will require additional Msh capabilities.

• Raires Enk

In theory, all relationships between Mash entities could be expressed using Mash links. One could imagine creating a "requires" link to express that a particular Mash object requires another set of Mash objects.

Unfortunately, independent links can not describe intrinsic characteristics of Mash objects because the independent link and the object could become "separated" in the Mash. The reason for this is that there is no implementable Mash næchanismto determine if all possible links to an object have been examined or determined. ² Thus, links can not be utilized to create composite objects.

• Gepsite-Re

Under this implementation, composite objects play the *compatiende*. When a Mash object plays the composite-role, it must answer requires questions for all other playable roles for that object. This approach causes problems because the require-role will have to answer questions about roles it doesn't play. Since there is no internal mechanism to allow different roles to share information (particularly between different implementations), this approach requires significant modifications to the Mash object architecture.

• Madithic object

Monolithic objects bundle all required objects into a single object - wrapping oids via some as yet unspecified mechanismand exposing the embedded objects through some interface. The advantage of this approach is that previously multiple objects are nowaccessible through a single, monolithic object.

Unfortunately, security and practicality concerns prevent utilizing this machanismon all objects. First, one may not have access permissions to all objects which need to be bound into composite object. That is, some objects may not allow copying or movement into a new composite object. Further, one might desire a composite object without the requirement of moving all objects into one monolithic object. Finally, this machanismdoesn't work if an object is a component of more than one composite object.

• Caplete Object Avareness

Another implementation option is to require that every object maintain a list of all composite objects of which it is a member: contained or containing. This mechanismensures that every object is completely aware of the composite relationships of which it is a member.

 $^{^2}$ The notion of "enhedded" links to describe intrinsic Msh object characteristics will be explored in Section 5.2.3.

There are several problems with this approach. First, it would be necessary that all objects maintain a store describing all composites of which it is a mann ber. This would require that all objects be mutable and maintain permissions for modifying composite attributes. For public documents, such a need could quickly drive up the cost of maintaining the object as a public entity. Second, it would be necessary to synchronize all copies of an object to ensure linking to one object is exposed by all copies.

• Specid "Reques" Ation

This approach pushes the notion of composites into the Mesh as a basic Mesh capability similar to 'supports-action?' and 'parts-supported'. Thus, every role must support an action which returns the objects "required' by that role. The nain problem with this approach is that it entails adding additional capability to the overall Mesh.

443 Generation

Our composite implementation is realized by pushing the notion of "requires" into the basic Mash capabilities through the optional action, 'get-required-objects'. The absence of 'get-required-objects' from a particular role implies that the object does not require any other objects when playing that role.

(get-required-objects object role) Optional for all roles

Returns the set of oids necessary for the object to play the specified role. Associated with each oid is the role or roles required from that oid.

Note that 'get-required-objects' does not produce the closure of required objects and roles; 'get-required-objects' returns only the objects and roles directly required by the specified object playing the specified role. The only exception occurs when the same object is playing or supporting multiple roles, there is an interaction between the roles and there are different notions of composition. Under such conditions, the result of invoking 'get-required-objects' contains the required components of all roles.

While a composite object conceptually "contains" other objects, the contained objects are not aware of their inclusion in a composite object. Thus, composites can specify any set of objects as being required without the need to notify the contained nodes. This assures privacy regarding objects contained in one's composite, but it also makes the determination of all composites containing a particular object impossible. Further, composites can provide no guarantees about the "contained" objects; a "contained" object may change in an unexpected manner.

4.5 Node Examples

Mash objects can provide the node capabilities of the examined hypertext system nodes. As a demonstration, we provide role definitions of various hypertext system nodes.

4.5.1 Dexter Corporent Role

As described in Section 2.5.3, Dexter components are composed of a base component together with component information providing unique identification, anchoring, presentation specification and attribute-value pairs.

For our Dexter Component Role, we utilize oids to provide unique identification and roles for component characteristics. Anchoring, presentation specification and attribute-value pairs are provided through parts utilizing a 'named-set-of' selector type. Role actions to expose attributes and determine Dexter links to the component are provided. Part content manipulation is provided by the generic Mesh part manipulation capabilities described in Section 4.3.2.

Inherits from **Object-role**

Actions

(all - attributes object) RequiredReturns the set of all attribute-value pairs.

(links-to object) Required

Returns the Dexter links to the Dexter component. A mechanism to provide this functionality will be described in Section 5.2.3.

(links-to-anchor object anchor-name) Required Returns the Dexter links to the specified Dexter anchor.

content extraction/nani pul ation.

Wutilize the default part content manipulation mechanisms.

Parts

(anchors : named-set-of unspecified-type) Required Named anchors associated with component.

(attribute-value : named-set-of unspecified-type) Required Pairs of attributes which describe the Dexter component.

(presentation-specifier : *unary-of value*) Required The value describes the presentation of the component.

4.5.2 Aquaret Node Rale

As described in Section 2.4, Aquanet node slots are a named set of contents restricted to primitive datatypes such as text, images, numbers, strings, etc.

Inherits from Object-role

Actions

content extraction/nani pulation.

Wutilize the default part content manipulation mechanisms.

Parts

(slot : named-of unspecified-type) Required Contains slots of an Aquanet node.

4.5.3 Aquatet Statement Rile

Aquanet statement nodes are utilized by Aquanet argument relations to describe the grounds, rationale or conclusion of an argument (as described in Section 2.4). Aquanet statement nodes are simple Aquanet nodes with the additional requirement that they contain a statement slot.

For our Aquanet Statement Role, we create a role which contains a single statement part (selector type is unary) and inherits from the general Aquanet node.

Inherits from Aquanet-node-role

Actions 54

content extraction/nanipulation.

Wutilize the default part content nanipulation mechanisms.

Parts

(statement : unary-of text) Required

Contains text of statement node.

4.5.4 World We Vos HT Millocum Rile

As described in Section 2.3, World Wide Web HIML documents provide marked up text with content linking provided by anchors. An anchor HREF specifies the beginning of a link. Anchor manes specify the potential targets of a link.

Inherits from **Object-role**

 $A\!ctions$

content extraction/nani pulation .

Wutilize the default part content manipulation mechanisms.

Parts

(html-text : unary-of text) Required HIML text of WW.document.

(anchor-names : named-of text) Required Named destinations in WWdocument. Part content is text contained in region marked by anchor name.

(anchor-hrefs: ordered-of text) Required
Ordered list of HRFs in WW.document. Part content is text contained in region marked by anchor reference.

4.6 Summary

Hypertext nodes require naming, typing, substructure interface, and composite objects to support better linking. Naming and typing are provided by the Information Msh object systemwhich provides naming through the use of oids and typing through the use of roles. Substructure interface is provided by parts, which have been enhanced to provide exposure of part selector characteristics, specialized actions for certain selector types and a mechanismfor the namipulation of part instance content. These part enhancements, while not strictly necessary, enhance the overall capability of Msh links.

Composite objects are provided by pushing the notion of "requires" into basic Mash capabilities. Composite objects are notivated by the need to express composites at the Mash level, the ability express fundamental interrelationships between Mash objects explicitly, and the ability to "wrap" Mash objects into a single Mash object. Composite relationships are one-way; composites can specify an objects as "required" without any need to notify the "contained" objects.

Chapter 5 Link Architecture

The Information Msh project has a vision of *Msh links* for expressing relationships among objects in a global, *information msh* of objects: "Alink, as the expression of a relationship, is composed of a *kind* identifying the nature of the relationship, and *dscriptos* identifying the objects involved in the relationship, and which parts of the objects are indicated. A descriptor can identify all of an object, some aspect of an object, or some component of any object [7]." Thus, Msh links need to be exposed to the Msh in some namer.

As an inherent component of the Information Mash, Mashlinks need to provide the capabilities expected of all Mash entities - clearly defining minimum requirements in a namer that recognizes unavailability and provides flexibility in both implementation and evolution. For Mashlinks, the overall goal is to allow a wide variety of linking capabilities to be built on top of the base Mashlink implementation. Links need to provide and utilize exposed semantics.

In this chapter, we will examine a *Math link* architecture. We examine link attributes in the context of the Information Mash and the hypertext link issues examined in Ghapter 2, including: link utilization, link relationships, link independence and endpoint capabilities. From this examination, we describe a minimum Mash link implementation which either fulfills the examined attributes or provides sufficient flexibility for their adaptation in a more specific Mash link. Finally, we provide examples of Mash links built on top of the minimum Mash link mechanism

5.1 Link Attributes

Mesh links should be sufficiently flexible to provide the link capabilities described in Chapter 2:

• Enk utilization

Mesh links are the primary mechanism for expressing object relationships in the Mesh. "Links are an inherent part of the Information Mesh, expressing relationships among nodes [8]." Mesh links should further be able to describe relationships between other Mesh links. Thus, Mesh links are the fundamental mechanism for expressing relationships in the Information Mesh.

Mashlinks need the capability to express relationships between Mash objects in a sufficiently flexible manner to provide the navigation, quotation, annotation, knowledge representation, association and all other link capabilities examined in Gapter 2. In short, Mashlinks need to be exposed to the Mashin a manner to allowing a variety of link mechanisms.

• Enk relationships

Mesh links must be able to describe the nature of link relationships – including the characteristics described in Gapter 2 such as directionality, milti-ended linking, named endpoints and presentations. This support is made additionally diffiult because hypertext systems have different minimumor even contradictory expectations for endpoint characteristics. For example, Xanadu expects a distinguishable EROMSET and TO SET to describe directionality, while Dexter specifies individual link endpoints as TO FROM HIDRECT or NONE

• Link indpendence

Mash links need the capability to be independent Mash entities. This need can be justified by the example of independent links in Aquanet and Dexter and the desire to provide an equivalent machanismin the Information Mash. Some Msh links need to be "bundled" with Msh objects. This capability is described by an Information Msh proposal [9]: "Links can be either explicit or implicit; an implicit link is one that declares a relationship between objects that is a necessary part of one of the linked objects, while an explicit link represents a relationship that is not inherent to any of the objects it links... An implicit link is likely to reside with the object to which it "belongs," while an explicit link may reside anywhere, and in fact may need to be an object in the sense it can be maned with an oid and have further links... [9]." Note that in Section 5.2.3 we shall propose an alternative to designating links as either explicit or implicit.

• Educit applitutes

Mshlinks may relate an object, some aspect of an object, or some substructure of an object. We use the term*endpints* to describe the substructure related by a link. Mshlinks must be able to support a variety of endpoint characteristics. In Dexter, the mechanism to designate components and substructure was implemented as a link specifier which dynamically resolved to a set of components and an anchor id. Thus, links should be able to designate the endpoints dynamically in a manner similar to Dexter specifiers. Further, endpoints should be transparent across Msh object mutations.

As noted in Grapter 2, link endpoints are fundamentally limited by the invariant substructure exposed by the nodes being linked and the system in which the links are implemented. Fromour examination of Msh objects as nodes in Grapter 4, it should be apparent that Msh object substructure is formalized as "parts". Further, it should be apparent that Msh links can provide no guarantees about referenced objects – a link may be "dangling" because of object changes. Finally, the unavailability of complete entity information (as described in Section 4.4) prevents the implementation of a mechanism of determine all links to a particular object. Mesh links can usually be viewed as passive data structures that relate but do not act on objects. We do not expect that the use of a particular link will result in many computations outside of the link object itself. However, there are a fewspecial cases where a link should have the capacity to do nore than simply reference Mesh parts. For instance, Xanadu provides a mechanismfor linking to nodes through the use of a computation involving character matching. Mesh links should be able to performed valent computations on Mesh objects.

5.2 Implementation

Mesh links are implemented as Mesh objects that must play the *link-rde*. The linkrole allows the expression of link relationships through several mechanisms. Link endpoints are determined by the 'extract-endpoints' action. The set of oids related by a link (the object portion of a link endpoint) can be determined using the 'getoids' action. The overall intent of the link-role is to specify the minimum requirements for Mesh links in a manner allowing maximum flexibility of implementation and specialization. ¹

Link Role:

Inherits from object-role

Actions 54

(get-oids link role) Required

Returns set of oids related by the link

(extract-endpoints link nde) Required

Returns set of endpoints which describe the object and object substructure related by the link.

¹Note that the link can play more than one link-role, where the roles may not be sub-role or super-roles of each other. We provide this capability by allowing the designation of the role in the link-role actions.

(get-number-endpoints *link rde*) Required Returns number of endpoints

(set-endpoints! link rde endpoint-list) Optional

Changes the link to relate the specified endpoints and removes any previous endpoints. Endpoints provided as a set of descriptors.

content extraction/nani pulation.

Wutilize the default part manipulation mechanisms.

Parts

(endpoint : unordered-set-of descriptor) Required Contains text of statement node.

Makers

(create oid implementation endpoint-list) Required Greate a link.

Link endpoints, utilized to reference an object and (optionally) object substructure, are implemented as *descriptors*. Note that we have not associated a type value with descriptors. A descriptor is a structure containing object, role, part and selector information. Descriptors are described in more detail in Section 5.2.4

Link-role endpoints can be listed in any particular order (unordered); there is no naming of endpoints in the base link-role. Endpoints do not contain an associated type value, direction or any other semantic descriptions. In short, capabilities to group or distinguish endpoints are not provided in the minimumlink-role. Such a capability can be provided in roles which inherit from the link-role. The link role contains two restrictive requirements. First, the number of link endpoints returned by 'get-number-endpoints' is required to be a determinable value. Second, the link endpoints returned by 'extract-endpoints' must be discrete and returnable. These minimumrequirements are unlikely to restrict Msh link capability significantly.

60

The remaining Mash link details are described by individually addressing the link attributes described in Section 5.1.

521 **link Utilization**

Mash links are exposed to the Mash as link objects which play the link-role. Thus, Mash links playing the link-role provide minimum capability. Note further that because links are objects, links can link links! The overall capability of Mash links is demonstrated through examples in Section 5.3.

Implementing Mesh links as objects results in some limitations. For example, there is nothing to prevent a Mesh link from changing its exposed endpoints whenever desired. Further, the implementation of a Mesh link as an object requires that we invoke the overhead of invoking a Mesh object action every time we desire determination of the endpoints of a link.

522 Relationship description

Link relationships are provided through roles. Roles provide an extensible link type mechanism. Additional link capability is provided by creating a role which inherits, either directly or indirectly, from the link-role. Thus, new Mash links can be defined by specifying a role which inherits from the link-role.

• Exectionality

The base link-role has no directionality information. Mish links are inherently bidirectional in describing endpoints. Specific hypertext implementations of directionality can be provided through a link role specific identifier similar to Dexter's model of recording directionality with the added advantage that the domain of directionality, e.g. semantics, transit, etc., can be declared formally through the role machanism

61

• Mti-ended links

Objects playing the Mash link role can have multiple ends. Indeed, the base link-role allows links to relate a single Mash entity or even no entities, although this raises a question about what is being "related". Regardless, an object playing the link role can choose to have no endpoints implying that it relates nothing! Note that this could be a temporary situation. An example of a singleended link might be an "offspring link" assigned to an object that has none. We expect the common case will be a link with two or more descriptors; a specific link role will be introduced which provides these capabilities.

• Resettions

The base link-role has no presentation information. However, more specific link roles can contain presentation information. For example, a Dexter link could easily have its presentation specification as a part.

523 link Independence

Mesh link independence is assured because links are implemented as Mesh objects. Further, Mesh links can relate any objects; an object does not have to contain all links to it. One problem with using independent links to relate Mesh objects is that there is no bounded way to determine all possible links to an object. Thus, independent links can not describe "intrinsic" characteristics of Mesh objects because the independent link and the object could become "separated" in the Mesh; there is simply no guarantee the link will always be available to describe the object.

Implicit or "bundled" links are provided through the use of the composite machanism described in Section 4.4. Composites ensure that Mash links can be enhedded in Mash objects. Bundled links usually reference some aspect of the object with which they are bundled, but this is not necessarily required.

Note that implicit links are utilized to allow the Msh-level expression of a link relation. If the link relationship is a "requires" relationship and there is no need to expose the exact parts required, then it makes sense to utilizes the composite object's "requires" operation rather than creating an implicit links which does the equivalent. One example of the need for this capability is WWIinks "contained" in a WW document, but exposed as Msh object and Msh links in the Information Msh. By exposing the links as "required" by the Msh object (through the use of a composite object), we can ensure that the Msh links move with the object.

Link independence raises some feasibility issues in implementing a system that expects complete determination of all links to a specified node. As already noted, such complete availability of information is not possible in the Information Msh. However, one can accommodate such systems in a limited manner by using the "requires" operation to specify all links to a node. For instance, Dexter nodes can answer the 'links-to' and 'links-to-anchor' actions described in Section 5.2.3 by examining the links "required" by the Dexter node. Gearly such a machanismis insufficient for reporting all Msh links to a given Msh object, but the utilization of "requires" allows the determination of links designated as such.

524 Expoint capabilities

Endpoints are realized using *dsaiptas*. A descriptor is a simple data structure containing object, role, part and selector information. A descriptor is more than an oid, to allow the distinguishing of a particular substructure component of a Msh object (a part instance). Note that we have not associated a type value with descriptors. Further, there are no sets of descriptors in the link-role; all descriptors are presented as a single set. These decisions were made to minimize the requirements of the base link-role. We shall see later that type values and sets can be associated with descriptors in specialized link roles.

Base Mash links are restricted to linking the substructure exposed by Mash objects through parts. To simplify the implementation of descriptors, we only allow a single value for each object, role, part and selector information. We do not provide sets or ability to operate on part instances in the base link-role. Further, Mash links can not specify a subpart or any other piece of a part. The link-role can not operate the on the linked part; the link merely expresses a substructure reference to the part. There is no mechanism to hold a range or set of parts in the base link-role except by providing individual endpoints for each specifiable part. If an object does not provide parts for the role it is playing, then we can only provide an object and role in the descriptor. The remaining values are ignored.

Alink may dynamically change the endpoints produced. Such capability is provided by allowing the link to perform computations whenever it is asked to expose endpoints via the 'expose-endpoints' action. Through this mechanism we may produce different endpoints at different times. For example, we can provide Dexter's specifiers (see Section 2.5.3) by hiding the specifier within the object and revealing the result of its computation in the link endpoints presented. In summary, Msh links are able to designate dynamically endpoints in a manner similar to Dexter specifiers.

Note that minimum Mash links are limited by the substructure exposed by the object for linking; we can only link to exposed parts. Linking a subcomponent or piece of a part can not be done with the minimum Mash link. We need to express some form of endpoint computation which is not provided in the minimum Mash link mechanism

While minimum Mesh links do not support computations to get a part, it is possible to have a specialized link role which provides such capability. Unfortunately, this approach may not be recognized by the entity examining the link, limiting utilization of the link to those that understand the specialized link. One solution to this problem is to specify a generalized "computation" Mesh link which provides a general mechanism performendpoint computations. Unfortunately, such a link would require a mechanism describe generalized control and state. Further, such a mechanism would require a mechanism to control the threading of computations across the Mesh.

Fortunately, there are several alternatives to a "computation" Mesh link:

1. Ask for a part to be created

This approach requires both knowledge of the object being linked and the capability to create the desired part.

64

- 2. Make the object play a more suitably linkable role containing the desired part This approach requires that a suitable role be available such that one can force the object to play the more suitable role. The problem with this approach is that one may not have the permissions to force an object to play the desired role.
- 3. What the uncooperative object into a composite object.

This approach exposes the object through a separate composite object containing the desired parts. The composite object performs computations on the wrapped object to provide the desired parts. An example is creating a role which exposes paragraphs on top of an oid with only chapters by doing computations on the paragraphs.

The problem with this approach is that the link relates the composite, not the original object. One way to work around this problem is to express a link to both the composite and the original object so that it is clear that the wrapped object is being described via the composite.

5.3 Link Examples

We demonstrate some example link roles. Note that these link roles are able to serve as a strong set of base Mesh link roles.

531 Named Link

The named link provides a set of endpoints, each endpoint named. Named-links provide a base set of link functionality that many other links can utilize to expose individually named endpoints.

Naned-Link Role:

Inherits from link-role

Actions

(extract-named-endpoint named-link endpoint-name) Required Returns endpoint described by endpoint-name.

(add-naned-endpoint! mullink endpoint-mune endpoint-whw) Optional Deletes endpoint with endpoint-nane.

(renove-nanced-endpoint! *mallik edpint-nue*) Optional Adds endpoint with endpoint-name. Endpoint is a descriptor structure.

content extraction/nani pulation .

Wutilize the default part manipulation mechanisms.

Parts

(naned-endpoint : naned-of descriptor) Required Contains naned-endpoints.

Makers

(create oid implementation named-endpoint-list) Required Greate a named-link. Named-endpoint list is a list of names and descriptor pairs.

532 Ordered Link

Set of endpoints ordered in some nanner.

Nanæd-Link Role:

Inherits from link-role

Actions

(get-ordered-endpoint-range named-link start end) Required Returns range of ordered endpoints.

(extract-ordered-endpoint named-link position) Required Returns the endpoint at numbered position in ordering.

(set-ordered-endpoint! named-link ordered-endpoints) Optional Changes the ordered link to relate the specified endpoints. Endpoints provided as a ordered set of descriptors.

content extraction/nanipulation.

Wutilize the default part manipulation mechanisms.

Parts

(ordered-endpoint : ordered-of descriptor) Required Contains ordered-endpoints.

Makers

(create oid implementation endpoint-list) Required

Greate a ordered-link. Endpoint list is an ordered list of descriptor pairs.

533 Bnarylink

Abinary link is a two-ended Mshlink. Binary links are guaranteed always to contain exactly two ends. Note that the Binary link Role utilizes the inherited link-role actions and parts, but with the guarantee that the result of 'extract-endpoints' and 'get-oids' will return exactly two endpoints.

Binary Link Role:

Inherits from link-role

Actions [Variable]

content extraction/nani pulation.

Wutilize the default part manipulation mechanisms. Note that the manipulation mechanisms must maintain the two endpoint characteristics.

Parts

(**bi nary-endpoints**: *unordered-of descriptor*) Required Contains two endpoints of a binary link.

534 Link Earple Smary

Note that in the previous examples, we have made mutability considerations optional. This allows named-links, ordered-links and binary-links to be potentially be implemented as immutable relations. Similar criteria was provided in designing the base link-role where mutability is optional to ensure that one can build an immutable link on top of the minimum link-role.

5.4 Extended Example

The power of Mash objects and links is best demonstrated on a particular problem, preferably a dynamic environment in which changing objects are related by mash links. We have chosen to create Mash objects which represent the people, groups, and rooms at the MIT Laboratory for Computer Science (LCS). Specialized Mash links describe the relationships between these three entities as the objects evolve through time as people, groups and rooms change.

541 **LCS Etity Objects**

Our example Mash objects utilizes several specialized roles to describe their capabilities and representations. An individual person at LCS is represented by an object playing the LCS-Person-Role. LCS groups and LCS rooms are described by an LCS-Group-Role and LCS-Room-Role respectively. All three roles contain a "name" part. The LCS Person Role and LCS Group Role optionally contain a webpage and enail part. The LCS Person Role optionally contains a phone part. All of these specialized roles inherit from the following Entity-Role which provides a mechanism to associate attributes with a named object:

Entity Role:

Inherits from object-role

Actions [Variable]

content extraction/nani pulation.

Wutilize the default part manipulation mechanisms.

Parts

(name : one-of text) Required Entity name.

(attribute : named-of unspecified-type) Required Attributes for entity

Makers

(create oid implementation name named-attributes) Required Greate an entity with name. Named-attributes are attached to the attribute part.

542 IS Etity links

As previously described, the three specialized LCS entities (people, groups and rooms) are related using specialized Mash links. The specialized links utilized to relate Mash objects are the link roles: ICS-Group-Member-of and ICS-Occupant-of. ICS-Group-Member-of links relate a ICS Person to a ICS Group. Such relationships are unlimited; there are no limitations on the number of groups a lcs-person can be associated with as a member. ICS-Occupant-of links describe a relationship between ICS persons and ICS rooms. As with group membership, a person can occupy multiple rooms without restriction.

Both LCS-Group-Member-of and LCS-Occupant-of link roles inherit from the Member-of link role (which further implies the indirect role inheritance of namedendpoint and binary link roles). The Member-of link role allows entities to be related such that a member (as specified by an endpoint) is a component of a container (as specified by another endpoint). Note that while a Member-of link specifies a relationship between a "member" and a "container" but this terminology has no relationship to the composite object notion of "requires".

Member-Of Link Role:

Inherits from binary-link-role, named-link-role

Actions

content extraction/manipulation .

Wutilize the default part manipulation mechanisms.

Parts

(nænber: unary-of descriptor) Required Member entity endpoint.

(container : unary-of descriptor) Required Container entity endpoint.

Makers

(create oid implementation member container) Required

Greate a number-of link. Member and container are descriptors.

543 Smary

The key insight for this example is that links can provide and expose capability based on their position in the role hierarchy. That is, extremaly specialized link roles can utilize some of the more general links described in Section 5.3. As an example, a LCS-Group-Member-of link also plays (indirectly) the Member Link Role, Brary Link Role, Named Endpoint Link Role and the minimumLink-Role. By playing these various roles, the LCS-Group-Member-of link reveals itself as a 2-ended Mesh link utilizing named endpoints to describe some form of membership. Thus, the above objects and links which play more general roles through the utilization of role inheritance can be more widely understood.

The complete role specifications for LCS-Person-Role, LCS-Group-Role, LCS-Room-Role, LCS-Group-Member- of link role and LCS-Occupant- of link role are provided in Appendix 9.

5.5 Summary

Mesh links provide the primary mechanism for expressing object relationships in the Mesh. Mesh links express relationships through the utilization of roles and describe endpoints through the use of *descriptor*. A descriptor is a structure which allows Mesh links to specify an object, some aspect of an object or some substructure of an object. Mesh links are exposed to the Mesh as independent Mesh objects which play the link-role. Implicit links, describing "intrinsic" characteristics of Mesh objects, are provided through the use of composite objects. Thus, Mesh links can be "bundled" with Mesh objects.

All Mash links must play the link-role described in Section 5.2. The link-role provides the minimum capabilities available for expressing relationships between objects. The link-role requires that endpoints be determined by the 'extract-endpoints'

71

action which returns a set of descriptors describing the endpoints of the Mesh link. No directionality or presentation capabilities are provided with Mesh links. Endpoint capabilities are largely limited by the substructure exposed by Mesh objects through parts, but links may dynamically change the endpoints produced. Endpoint computations are possible, but are limited to specialized links.

Insummary, Mish requirements are net for a Mishlink mechanism Minimum agreement is provided by requiring all Mishlinks to play the link-role. Minimum coordination is net by ensuring Mishlink requirements account for unavailability. Flexibility is provided through the utilization of roles to create, describe and adopt newlink types and mechanisms. Finally, we have demonstrated the flexibility of Mish links in the form of various Mishlinks and an extended example.

Chapter 6 Conclusions

The Information Mesh provides a framework for the implementation of a system of nodes interconnected by links expressing relationships; the Information Mesh kernel and object system provide the necessary system capabilities. The modified Mesh object systemenhances Mesh link capabilities. The described Mesh link architecture provides a mechanism to relate Mesh objects.

In this chapter, we review Mash links and describe how they satisfy the observations of Chapter 2. We conclude with a list of open issues.

6.1 Mash Links

Mesh Links provide the capabilities necessary to serve as the primary mechanism to express object relationships in the Mesh. The goal of Mesh links to provide a minimummechanism for expressing Mesh relationships has been met. Further, Mesh links have been shown to provide provide a rich, flexible mechanism for relating Mesh objects. Finally, we noted that Mesh links need a mechanism to "enhed" a link in an object for expressing fundamental object characteristics.

Overall, we have shown that meeting certain minimum requirements in links and the entities they connect is sufficient to provide a rich flexibility of relationship expressions. Thus, Mish links provide the benefit of a minimum but flexible mechanism to express Mish Object relationships.

6.2 Overall Linking Issues Addressed

Our examination of a Msh link architecture has resulted in a stronger understanding of the object, system and link capabilities necessary for linking. We examine this understanding in terms of the hypertext system observations discussed in Section 2.6:

1. Scalability issues are often ignored.

The issue of scalability is net by the utilization of the the Information Msh's Msh kernel and Msh Object Systemfor systemand object capability. The Msh link architecture accommodates scalability by utilizing the object system and by not requiring completely available systeminformation.

2. Node and link typing limitations emphasize the need for an extensible typing nechanism for nodes and links.

The Msh Object Systemprovides these capabilities to both Msh objects and Msh links through the utilization of roles to describe abstract structure and behavior of objects. Role capability as a flexible and extensible typing mechanismwas previously described in Section 3.5.2. Further, Chapter 4 showed the ability to apply roles to provide the type capabilities of all examined hypertext text system, including single value, attribute-value and hierarchical types.

3. Substructure interface limitations emphasize the need for a formal mechanism for exposing substructure.

The Msh Object Systemprovides "parts" to reference substructure. As described in Gapter 4, parts are similar to hypertext node anchors but are more systematic and generalizable, as well as hiding representation and other implementation details behind an abstraction barrier.

Note that the Mash Object Systemwas enhanced to provide exposure of part selector characteristics, specialized actions for certain selector types and a machanismfor the manipulation of part instance content. These part enhancements, while not strictly necessary, improved the overall capability of Mash links.

- 4. Endpoint capabilities for substructure reference and computation are necessary. As described in Chapter 5, Mash link endpoint capabilities are largely limited by the substructure exposed by mash objects through parts, but links may dynamically change the endpoints produced. Mash link endpoint computations are possible, but are limited to specialized links.
- 5. The necessary link capabilities for an effective hypertext systemare unclear Mesh link minimum requirements are that all Mesh links must play the linkrole. Thus, the link-role provides a minimum mechanism for describing and expressing relationships between objects. As demonstrated, these minimum requirements provide sufficient flexibility to allow a rich set of relationship expressions.

6.3 **Open Issues**

Several issues remain open to future examination.

• Machanisms for Object Discovery

There are no machanisms for object discovery implemented in the present Information Mash. In particular, there is no machanism to find links based on a description, nor to find links to a particular object. Thus, there is a need for a link hint server (an entity which can provide links based on description or endpoints).

Note that the implementation of Mashlinks as Mash objects implies that there is nothing to prevent a Mashlink from changing its exposed endpoints whenever desired. This makes the implementation of a Mashlink hint server increasingly difficult because the server must periodically determine if a stored Mashlink has changed its endpoints.

• Endpoint Architecture Limitations

The link-role requires that the endpoints be countable, enumerable and reference a single part instance (no sets). We have not examined whether countable link endpoints is too restrictive. Further, we have not determined whether the inability to express sets of endpoints as a primitive Link-Role capability is too limiting. Finally, computation capabilities have not been sufficiently examined.

• Mash Part Capability

Msh Parts have been enhanced through the exposure of part selector characteristics, specialized actions for certain selector types, and a mechanismfor the nanipulation of part instance content.

These enhancements, while enhancing the overall capability of Mshlinks, require addition examination and modification. For instance, there is no mechanism to describe the nature or value type of a particular part instance. Further, there is no mechanism to provide additional selector types or specialized actions in a generalized namer. These must all be pushed into the Msh.

• Presentation Capability

There is no generalizable mechanism for presenting Mash Objects and Mash links to a user.

Chapter 7 Object-Role

The object-role provides a starting point for all dialogs with Information Mesh Objects. Since all Mesh objects must play the object-role, we are guaranteed that the required object-role actions are answerable by any Mesh object. Thus, the Object Role describes the base set of actions and parts which all Mesh Objects must support.

Actions

- (roles-played object) RequiredReturns the list of roles that the object can play at this instant.
- (plays-role? object role) Required
 Returns true if the object plays role
- (play-role! object role implementation) Required Makes the given object play the given role using the given implementation. Initially, all objects play the object-role.
- (is-role? object) Required

Returns true if the given object is a role. Objects which are roles can be used to describe the abstract behavior of other objects. Note that 'is-role?' is syntactic sugar for applying 'plays-role?' to an object and specifying the *ndende* for the role argument.

(inplementations-supported object role) Required

Returns the list of implementation objects for the given role that the object supports.

(describe-yourself object) Required

Returns a description of the object. The nature of this documentation is out of the scope of this specification.

Parts

whole Required

The part containing the entire object.

documentation Required

The documentation associated with a given object.

Chapter 8 Versioning

"Versioning is an important feature in hypermedia systems. Agood versioning machanismwill allowusers to maintain and manipulate a history of changes to their network [13]."

8.1 Versioning Options

Versioning options include:

• attritative server

This approach uses a server which is guaranteed to contain the latest version. Utilizing an authoritative server requires the availability of the server for any versioning operations. Thus, an authoritative server requires a large degree of coordination and availability – a violation of the Msh requirement for minimum coordination. Therefore, an authoritative server mechanismis best not utilized as the default behavior for objects in the Msh.

• men versioning

Name versioning associates each oid with an immutable object and a mechanism to determine the oid for the next "version" of object. This scheme is not only clumay, but it breaks our intention of not associating semantics with oids. Further, there is no mechanism to determine the latest version.

\bullet latest timedate stap

Latest time-date stamp versioning utilizes a time stamp to determine the "latest" version. The "latest" version is the object with a time stamp later than any others. The limitation of this approach is that there is no mechanism to ensure one has the latest version.

• versioning timeat

Versioning time-out has a universal time at which point the information is invalid. This mechanism requires that either that the information have a life expectancy or that periodic updates are provided.

• pddbilistic wesioning

Version is probabilistically valid depending on time since creation; after a specified period, object is only guaranteed to be latest with a specific probability. As an example, a "half-life" probability would specify a time period after which the object would only be half as likely to be valid as before.

8.2 Versioning Implementation

There is no clearly superior versioning implementation option. For our current object implementation, we utilize versioning based on time-date stamps — via the *ldest time date stamp* mechanism. As previously noted, the key problem with this mechanism is that there is no means to ensure one has the latest version.

Note that regardless of versioning choice, Msh objects may utilize additional versioning capabilities. For instance, Msh object may choose to use an authoritative server in addition to time-stamps.

Chapter 9 LCS Entities and Semantic Links

This appendix describes the role implementation for the people, rooms and groups at the MIT Laboratory for Computer Science. Also described are the mesh link relationships which interrelate the people, rooms and groups. The roles are detailed on the following pages. LCS Person Role: Objects playing the LCS Person Role represent an individual person at the MIT Laboratory for Computer Science. Note that roomand group is not part of a lcs-person's attributes because a lcs-occupant-of and lcs-member-of link (described shortly) describes these attributes. The LCS person role inherits from the Entity role described in Section 5.4.1

Inherits from object-role

Actions 54

content extraction/nanipulation .

Wutilize the default part content nanipulation mechanisms.

Parts

(name : unary-of text) Required Contains name text

(phone : unary-of text) Optional Contains phone number.

(webpage : unary-of text) Optional Contains webpage UR.

(enail: unary-of text) Optional Contains enail address (text URL format).

Makers

(create oid implementation person phone webpage email) Required Greate a lcs-person. **LCS Room Pole:** Objects playing the LCS Room Pole represent an individual roomat the MIT Laboratory for Computer Science.

Inherits from **entity-role**

 $A\!ctions$

 $content\ extraction/nanipulation\ .$

Wutilize the default part content manipulation mechanisms.

Parts

(name : unary-of text) Required Contains roomname text

Makers

(create oid implementation room name) Required Greate a lcs-room LCS Group Role: Objects playing the LCS Group Role represent a group at the MTLaboratory for Computer Science.

Inherits from **entity-role**

Actions

content extraction/nani pulation.

Wutilize the default part content manipulation mechanisms.

Parts

(name : unary-of text) Required Contains group name text

(webpage : unary-of text) Optional Contains webpage UR.

(enail: unary-of text) Optional Contains enail address (text URL format).

Makers

(create oid implementation room name) Required Greate a lcs-room LCS Group-Member-of Link Role: An LCS Group-Member-of Link expresses a relationship between an object playing the LCS-Person Role and an object playing the LCS-Group role – namely that the person is a member of the group.

Inherits from member-of-link

Actions [Variable]

content extraction/nani pulation.

Wutilize the default part content manipulation mechanisms.

Parts

(lcs-person: unary-of descriptor) Required LCS Person descriptor

(lcs-group: unary-of descriptor) Required LCS Group descriptor

Makers

(create oid implementation lcs-person lcs-group) Required Greate a lcs-group-member-of link stating that LCS person is a group member of LCS group.

LCS Occupant - of Link Role: An LCS Occupant - of Link expresses a relationship between an object playing the LCS-Person Role and an object playing the LCS-Person role – namely that the person is an occupant of the specified room

Inherits from member-of-link

Actions [Variable]

content extraction/manipulation .

Wutilize the default part content manipulation mechanisms.

Parts

- (lcs-person: unary-of descriptor) Required LCS Person descriptor
- (lcs-room: unary-of descriptor) Required LCS Roomdescriptor

Makers

(create oid implementation lcs-person lcs-room) Required Greate a lcs-occupant-of link stating that LCS person occupies LCS room

Bi bl i ography

- T. Berners-Lee, R. Cailliau, A. Luotonen, H. Frystyk Nelson, and A. Secret. The world wide web. *Commutations of the ACM* 37(8): 76–82, August 1994.
- [2] T. Berners-Lee and M. MCahill L. Masinter. Uniform resource locators (url). Technical report, CERN Xerox Corporation, University of Minnesota, December 1994. Network Working Group RFC1738.
- [3] TimBerners-Lee. Hypertext narkup language (html). Technical report, GERN June 1993. http://wwww3.org/hypertext/WWMarkUb/HINL html.
- [4] TimBerners-Lee. Hypertext narkup language (html). Technical report, GERN, May 1994. Draft.
- [5] TimBerners-Lee and Daniel Connolly. Hypertext markup language (html). Technical report, CERN and Atribum, June 1993. Internet Draft. IIIR Working Group.
- [6] Vannevar Bish. As we nay think. The Allotic Mathy July 1945.
- [7] Divid D Clark, Karen R Sollins, John T Woclawski, and Michael L Dertouzos. Gritical technology for universal information access. Research proposal submitted to ARPA, 1994.
- [8] Karen R Sollins David D Gark and John T Woclawski. Paradigns for universality: Networking in the information age. Abridged Version of Proposal Submitted in Support of Work by the Advanced Network Architecture Group, 1991.
- [9] Karen R Sollins David D Clark and John T. Woclawski. Advanced network architecture - progress report '93-'94. Progress Report '93-94, 1994.
- [10] D. Goodnan. The Geplete hyperGid Handook New York, 1987.
- [11] Kaj Grønback and Randall H Trigg. For a dexter-based hypernædia system Gravitations of the AW37(2), 1994.
- [12] Frank Halasz and Mayer Schwartz. The dexter hypertext reference. Gimiations of the AQM37(2), 1994.

- [13] Frank G Halasz. Reflections on notecards: Seven issues for the next generation of hypermedia systems. *Gamiations of the AQV31(7)*, 1988.
- [14] Guy L Steele Jr. Gran Laga Te Larguage. Digital Press, second edition edition, 1990.
- [15] John J. Legget and John L Schnase. Dexter with open eyes. Gravitations of the AQM37(2), 1994.
- [16] Catherine C Mirshall, Frank G Halasz, Russell A Rogers, and William C Janssen Jr. Aquanet: A hypertext tool to hold your knowledge in place. In *Informatics* '91 *Rowednys*, pages 261–276, 1988.
- [17] Theodor HolmNelson. *Literary Matrins*. The Distributers, 1987.
- [18] J. Postel. Madia type registration procedure. Technical report, USC/ISI, March 1994. HFC1590.
- [19] Dave Raggett. Hypertext markup language specification version 3.0. Technical report, WC March 1995. IEIF Draft draft-ietf-html-specv3-00.txt.
- [20] Donald L. MGracken Robert M. Asscyn and Elise A. Yonder. Kns: A distributed hypermedia system for managing knowledge in organizations. *Gene nations of the ACVI31(7)*, 1988.
- [21] K Sollins and L Masinter. Functional requirements for universal resource names. Technical report, MIT/LCS and Xerox Corporation, December 1994. Network Working Group HEC1737.
- [22] Karen Sollins. Overview of the information mesh. IRAFT, 1995.
- [23] Benvenido Velez-Rivera. Information mesh objects. Working Document.
- [24] Benveni do Velez-Rvera and Alan Bawden. The information nesh kernel. Techni cal report, MITI aboratory for Computer Science, 1994.
- [25] Fabio Vitali Wina Penzo, Stefano Sola. Further modifications to the dexter hypertext reference model: a proposal. Technical report, University of Bologna, Laboratory for Computer Science, January 1994.